**INVITATION TO TENDER FOR MUSEUM AND SITE CLEANING**

HMS Caroline Belfast

(part of the National Museum of the Royal Navy)

Queens Road, Titanic Quarter

Belfast

BT3 9DT

**ISSUE: 13th May 2019**

**DEADLINE: 3rd June 2019**

**Table of Contents**

**1 Instructions and Information for Tendering Process**

* 1. Timetable and Administration Arrangements
  2. Submission of Tender Documents
  3. Sufficiency of Tender
  4. Form of Tender
  5. Validity of Tender
  6. Amendments to the tender documents NMRN
  7. Questions/Clarifications Arising during the tender process
  8. Acceptance of Tenders
  9. Inducements

1. **Conditions of Contract**
   1. NMRN Standard Terms and Conditions
   2. Other Terms and Conditions
2. **Specification**
   1. Outline
   2. Detail
3. **Tender Assessment and Evaluation**
   1. Evaluation of Tenders (Compliance)
   2. Evaluation of Tenders (Selection)
   3. Evaluation of Tenders (Award)
   4. Further Clarification
   5. Variant Bids
   6. Confidentiality
   7. Conflict of Interest
   8. Consortia
4. **Structure and Format of Response**
   1. Introduction
   2. Approach to the Contract (Quality Control)
   3. Project Resourcing
5. **Pricing Proposals**
6. **Supplier Questionnaire**
   1. General Information
   2. Consortia Information
   3. Insolvency and Criminal Proceedings
   4. Financial Information
   5. Insurance Information
   6. Technical and Professional Capability
   7. Equalities
   8. Health and Safety
   9. Customer Care and Quality Assurance
   10. Information Security Policy
7. **Form of Tender**
8. **Non-Collusion Certificate**

**Appendix 1** – NMRN Standard Terms & Conditions

**Section 1**

**Instructions and information on tender process**

These instructions are designed to ensure that all tenders are given equal and fair consideration. It is important, therefore, that bidders provide all the information asked for in the format and order specified. If there is any doubt as to what is required, or if bidders have difficulty in providing the information requested, they should contact [jamie.wilson@nmrn.org.uk](mailto:jamie.wilson@nmrn.org.uk) in accordance with the procedure for raising queries set out in 2.2 below:

* 1. **Timetable and Administration Arrangements**

The envisaged key milestones for the tender are shown in the table below.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **No** | **Event** | **Date** |
| 1 | Issue of ITT | 13th May 2019 |
| 2 | Site Visit – HMS Caroline Belfast | 20th – 24th May 2019 |
| 3 | Final Date for receipt of any tenderer’s questions | 24th May 2019 |
| 4 | Responses to questions circulated | 27th May 2019 |
| 5 | Deadline for return of tenders | 3rd June 2019 |
| 6 | Desktop Evaluation of tenders | 3rd – 10th June 2019 |
| 7 | Presentation and interviews | 15th – 19th June 2019 |
| 8 | Award notice issues | 1st July 2019 |
| 9 | Introduction to staff | TBC July 2019 |
| 10 | Commencement of contract | 1st August 2019 |

* 1. **Site Visit Arrangement**

1.2.1 It is expected that tenderers will wish to visit our site in order to understand the size of the site and any challenges that it may present. A meeting shod be arranged in advance with Jamie Wilson or his nominated representative to be held before the site visit deadline.

1.2.3 All questions arising during the site visit must be submitted via the tenderer’s question process no later than the deadline previously stated.

* 1. **Submission of Tender Documents**
     1. Your completed response should be submitted by the due date and time required:

**Date: 3rd June 2019**

**Time: 1700 Hrs**

**Responses should be submitted in an electronic format addressed to** [**tenders@nmrn.org.uk**](mailto:tenders@nmrn.org.uk)

To be received by **NOT LATER THAN 1700 Hrs on 3rd June 2019**

**No other method will be accepted**

In order to overcome file size difficulties we request that tender submissions are completed in ‘Word’ or similar. **Any attachments provided but not requested will not be reviewed.**

* + 1. **It is the sole responsibility of the submitting company to deliver their response as specified.**
    2. Late responses will not be accepted.
    3. The National Museum of the Royal Navy takes no responsibility for identifying any clerical errors or misunderstanding in any tenders submitted. Tenderers must therefore ensure that the content of any Tender submitted is complete and accurate.
  1. **Sufficiency of Tender**
  2. It is the responsibility of the Tenderer to obtain at their own expense all information necessary for the preparation of their tender.
     1. The Tenderer shall be deemed to have satisfied themselves before submitting their Tender as to the correctness and sufficiency of the rates and prices stated by them in their Tender which shall cover all their obligations under the Contract.
     2. If the National Museum of the Royal Navy suspects there has been an error in pricing or calculation in a Tender, it reserves the right to seek such clarification as it considers necessary from that Tenderer only.
  3. **Form of Tender**
     1. All entries entered by the Tenderer on the Form of Tender, and other submitted information, must be typewritten. All prices must be specified in pounds sterling, exclusive of VAT.
     2. Tender submissions should be signed by the following:

1. where the Tenderer is an individual, by the individual.
2. where the Tenderer is a partnership, by 2 authorised partners.
3. where the Tenderer is a Company by 2 directors of the Company or by 1 director and the secretary of the Company.
   1. **Validity of Tenders**
      1. All Tenders will remain open for acceptance by the National Museum of the Royal Navy for 3 calendar months from the date fixed for lodgement of Tender. All Tenders must be submitted on this basis.
   2. **Amendments to the tender documents by NMRN**
      1. NMRN reserves the right to amend the enclosed tender documents at any time prior to the deadline of receipt of tenders. Where amendments are significant, NMRN may at its discretion extend the deadline for receipt of tenders.
   3. **Questions/Clarifications Arising during the Tender Process**
      1. In the event that you have any queries in relation to the Contract, you should submit a clarification request in accordance with the provisions of this ITT by the Clarification Deadline (as defined in the Timescales section of this ITT). Following such clarification requests, the National Museum may issue a clarification change to the Contract that will apply to all potential suppliers submitting a tender response.
      2. The National Museum is under no obligation to consider any clarifications / amendments to the Contract proposed following the Clarification Deadline, but before the Tender Response Deadline (as defined in the Timescales section of this ITT). Any proposed amendments that are received from a potential supplier as part of its tender response shall entitle the National Museum to reject that tender response and to disqualify that potential supplier from this Procurement Process.
      3. Questions relating to the schedule of services should be directed to Jamie Wilson, General Manager – [jamie.wilson@nmrn.org.uk](mailto:jamie.wilson@nmrn.org.uk).
      4. **Latest date to request clarification or ask questions – 24th May 2019**
   4. **Acceptance of Tenders**
      1. The invitation to tender expresses the current intentions of NMRN with regard to this contract. It does not constitute an offer capable of acceptance. Its purpose is to obtain proposals from selected potential suppliers.
      2. NMRN is not bound to accept the lowest tender and reserves the right to accept any Tender in whole or part. The NMRN reserves the right to discontinue this tender process at any time. Any Contract(s) awarded will be on the basis of the Tender Assessment and Evaluation in Part 5.
      3. NMRN shall in no circumstances be liable for any costs involved in the preparation of a Tender.
      4. A Tender shall only be accepted by NMRN by issue of a Contract Award Letter by the NMRN.
   5. **Collusive Tendering**

Any Tenderer who:

* + 1. makes an arrangement with any other person to refrain from tendering or sets or adjusts the amount of his / her tender, or
    2. makes an offer or makes payment or other consideration or inducement directly or indirectly to any person in relation to any other tender or proposed tender for the Services, or
    3. communicates either the amount or approximate amount of his / her tender (except where such disclosure is made in confidence in order to obtain quotations necessary for the preparation of the Tender for insurance) to any person other than the National Museum in the formal tender submission,

will be liable to disqualification without prejudice to any civil or criminal liability that such conduct may attract.

**Section 2**

**Terms and Conditions applying to this tender**

**2.1 NMRN Standard Terms and Conditions of Contract**

2.1.2 This contract will be awarded using the National Museum of the Royal Navy’s standard terms and conditions, which will be implemented with the winning bidder. The NMRN Standard Terms and Conditions are included as Appendix 1 to this document.

**2.2 Other Terms and Conditions**

2.2.1 The Supplier agrees to indemnify the Purchaser fully and to hold it harmless at all times from and against all actions, proceedings, claims, expenses, awards, costs and all other liabilities whatsoever in any way connected with or arising from or relating to the provision or disclosure of information permitted under this Clause.

2.2.2 In the event that the information provided by the Supplier in accordance with this Clause becomes inaccurate, whether due to changes to the employment and personnel details of the affected employees made subsequent to the original provision of such information or by reason of the Supplier becoming aware that the information originally given was inaccurate, the Supplier shall notify the Purchaser of the inaccuracies and provide the amended information. The Supplier shall be liable for any increase in costs the Purchaser may incur as a result of the inaccurate or late production of data.

2.2.3 The provisions of this Condition 2.2 shall apply during the continuance of this Contract and after its termination howsoever arising.

**Section 3**

**Specification**

**3.1 Contract Term**

3.1.1 The National Museum of the Royal Navy is looking for provision of the Services for an extendable term for a minimum of two and a maximum of four years (with a two-year extension subject to satisfactory performance) commencing 1 August 2019.

**Part One – High Level Specification**

**3.2 Access Times**

3.2.1 Access is between 09.30am and 17.00pm unless otherwise agreed with the Facilities or General Manager.

**3.3 Security**

3.3.1 There are no specific security requirements for this contract.

**3.4 Contract Terms**

3.4.1 Under no circumstances should the Contractor’s staff allow their children or any animals in NMRN’s buildings/areas during their working hours.

3.4.2 The Authorised Manager must be kept informed of staff changes.

3.4.3 The Contractor’s staff must comply with the NMRN’s ‘no smoking’ policy.

3.4.4 All staff are required to have equal opportunities and equalities awareness training.

**3.5 Uniforms and Protective Clothing**

3.5.1 The Contractor shall ensure employees are properly and presentably dressed in appropriate uniforms or work wear, of a type and style agreed with the Authorised Manager, at all times whilst on duty.

3.5.2 The Contractor shall ensure that all uniforms are kept properly laundered and shall be replaced as necessary. When requested to do so or when communicating with other persons as representatives of the Contractor, employees shall disclose their identity as an employee of the Contractor and shall not avoid doing so.

3.5.3 At the commencement of the contract, the Contractor will be required to liaise with the Authorised Manager/Supervisor regarding appropriate identification badges for staff.

3.5.4 The contractor will be responsible for the selection, provision and disposal of any PPE as required to fulfil the contract, as required under applicable regulation and as deemed appropriate by the contactors relevant risk assessments.

**3.6 Waste Management**

3.6.1 The Contractor shall be responsible for taking refuse and recycling to the appropriate nominated storage container prior to collection and shall ensure that all waste is disposed of safely and hygienically at these areas and does not leave waste in such a way that it may cause a health and safety risk to a third party.

3.6.2 The contractor will be wholly responsible for any costs arising from the contamination of segregated wastes, or failure to segregate or correctly dispose of wastes in line with prevailing regulations by their staff, agents or appointed contractors.

**3.7 Use of Premises**

3.7.1 The permission to enter and use NMRN premises does not constitute the grant of tenancy of any part of the premises and is for the duration of the Contract Period only, or for any further period as the Authorised Manager may stipulate.

3.7.2 The Contractor accepts that the NMRN’s premises are provided to the Contractor solely for the provision of his agents and for no other purpose unless agreed by the NMRN in writing.

**3.8 Equipment, Materials and Chemicals**

3.8.1 **The Client will be required to supply consumables such as cleaning sprays but excluding soap, toilet tissue and bin liners which the client will supply to the contractors staff. The contract is required to ensure all his staff are trained to comply with the requirements of COSHH, PUWER etc.**

3.8.2 A separate price list is required for any billable consumables supplied within the contract and must be submitted as part of the overall tender. These consumables will be invoiced on a monthly basis once authorised by the Facilities Manager.

3.8.3 It is expected that the contractor will supply all necessary cleaning equipment to deliver the minimum standard as defined in the schedule of services. Any electrical equipment should be PAT tested and may be subject to independent inspection at the discretion of the Museum.

3.8.4 All provided equipment should be appropriate for the task undertaken, and subject to an appropriate inspection and maintenance regime in order to ensure its serviceability and safe operation. Due consideration should be made to the Electricity at work, PUWER and COSHH regulations.

3.8.5 Equipment and methods should consider the reduction and elimination of hazards by the provision of equipment and systems such as cordless equipment to eliminate trailing leads and dry floor cleaning to eliminate wet floor risks where appropriate.

3.8.6 COSHH - NMRN will provide and maintain a list of any restrictions on substances or conflicts with NMRN artefacts and exhibits to the contractor.

3.8.7 The contractor will comply with the COSHH Hierarchy of control (elimination/ substitution etc.)

3.8.8 All cleaning chemicals will be stored in a locked container or vehicle when not in immediate use.

3.8.9 The contractor will provide and maintain an accurate COSHH register, Risk assessments and MSDS, a copy of these must be on hand at all times to the contractors team. No substitutions will be accepted without prior NMRN approval.

**3.9 Inspections**

3.9.1 NMRN monitoring inspections will take place. Part of the process will be to audit the Contractor’s systems. The Contractor shall permit any of the NMRN’s nominated staff to inspect, without prior notice and at any reasonable time, any premises, equipment or materials used, or proposed to be used, by the Contractor in the provision of the Services, and to test and take samples from them. The Contractor shall cooperate with the above staff or inspections to facilitate the carrying out of such inspections.

3.9.2 A copy of any report documenting such inspections will be given to the Contractor. The Contractor will supply the Authorised Manager/Supervisor with copies of any reports that are received in respect of inspections by an Environmental Health Inspector or any other recognised body.

3.9.3 The Contractor shall comply with any stipulations, advice or guidance contained in any report.

3.9.4 The Contractor will carry out monthly inspections with the Authorised Manager/Supervisor present. A signed copy of the inspection will be kept on file by both parties.

**3.10 Customer Care**

3.10.1 The Contractor shall ensure that all staff and other users are (if the need arises) responded to promptly, effectively and courteously at all times and shall make every effort to meet the user’s needs and to take account of personal and special circumstances.

3.10.2 The Contractor shall introduce a complaints procedure to ensure that customer’s complaints are dealt with effectively. This procedure should be submitted as part of the tender.

3.10.3 The Contractor shall deal with any complaints received, whether orally or in writing, in a prompt, courteous and efficient manner. The Contractor must promptly advise the Authorised Manager of all complaints that have been received and the action that was taken.

**3.11 ICT Equipment**

3.11.1 The Contractor shall not use any ICT equipment (to include telephone, computer workstation or laptop) in any NMRN premises without the permission of the Authorised Manager or the Duty Manager of the premises unless there is an emergency. Those devices should be subject to appropriate PAT Testing.

**3.12 Sustainability**

3.12.1 The NMRN recognises its responsibility to carry out its procurement activities in an environmentally and socially responsible manner. The NMRN will strive to incorporate environmental and social considerations into our product and services selection process. We recognise that it is our responsibility to encourage our suppliers and contractors to minimise negative environmental and social effects with the products and services they provide. The NMRN will also strive to ensure that local and smaller suppliers are not discriminated against in the procurement process and specifications.

Specifically, we aim to:

* Give preference to products and services that can be manufactured, used and disposed of in an environmentally and socially responsible way.
* To ensure that sustainability criteria are included in specifications to suppliers.
* To ensure that sustainability criteria are used in the award of contracts.
* Consider whole-life costs when assessing product suitability and in the award of contracts.
* Encourage internal purchasers to review their consumption of goods and materials in order to reduce usage.
* To ensure non-discrimination against local and smaller suppliers.

Quality Considerations:

* Maximum use of reusable containers.
* Maximum recuperation of packing materials.
* Maximum use of recycled or biodegradable packaging.
* Minimum use of plastic refuse bags (reusable ones are available from janitorial suppliers)
* Chemicals used must be known brands only, not own labels.
* All equipment and materials to be used within this contract must first be agreed with the NMRN’s Authorised Manager.

**3.13 Review Meetings**

3.13.1 Quarterly and Annual review meetings will take place on site. The NMRN requires that the following Contractor’s staff attend these meetings:

* Regional or Equivalent Manager and / or
* Local Contracts Manager/Supervisor

3.13.2 The Contractor will provide the following information at each meeting:

* Minutes of the previous meeting
* General review of the service delivery
* KPI results
* Complaints, operational issues and defaults
* Recycling
* Up to date list of key holders for site (if applicable).

This information will be required at least two weeks before the meeting takes place.

**3.14 Key Performance Indicators (KPIs)**

3.14.1 The Contractor will work to the following KPIs:

* High Level of Cleanliness Standards (based on joint quality monitoring of sites, mystery shop results, visitor feedback and Tourism NI Quality Grading Inspections)
* Products (based on questionnaires sent to staff)
* Service (based on questionnaires sent to staff, mystery shop results and Tourism NI Quality Grading Inspections)
* Employee satisfaction (based on questionnaires sent to the Contractor’s employees)
* Staff Turnover (based on the number of staff deployed to the Museum and the frequency of any changes – we need to ensure efficiencies are delivered by regular staff gaining an understanding of our site and objectives)
* Health and Safety (based on the number of incidents compared with the total staff numbers)

This list is not exhaustive and other indicators may be added with the agreement of the Authorised Manager.

**3.15 Non-Performance**

3.15.1 Default notices and Notices of Unsatisfactory Performance will be applied.

3.15.2 If the Contractor receives 6 default notices in any 3 month period, then the NMRN reserves the right to terminate the contract.

**3.16 Emergencies**

3.16.1 The successful Contractor will be expected to respond to all emergencies within 2 hours (8am until 6pm inclusive).

**3.17 Client’s Responsibilities**

3.17.1 Agree access times with the Contractor before the Commencement of the Contract.

3.17.2 Accept that use of any area after cleaning operations are complete may have a detrimental effect on cleanliness standards.

3.17.3 Provide the Contractor with a timetable of building usage which may impact upon cleaning operations, such as building refurbishments and out of hours events.

3.17.4 Agree time scales for periodic deep cleaning (where applicable).

3.17.5 Provide adequate measures to control additional mess or service disruption created by other Contractors.

3.17.6 Accept that additional cleaning requirements created by vandalism and/or misbehaviour that cannot be remedied by normal cleaning methods and in the normal time by the Contractor, will be the responsibility of the site management team unless agreement can be reached with the cleaning Contractor.

3.17.7 Inform the Contractor via the Authorised Manager of any changes to floor surfaces prior to laying floors (floors requiring special treatment may increase cleaning costs).

3.17.8 Provide secure storage for the Contractor’s equipment and materials.

3.17.9 Provide suitable access for the Contractor’s staff to hot water and electricity (where available).

**3.18 Special Conditions (TUPE)**

3.18.1 The Museum has no staff directly employed at the Museum to deliver cleaning provision onsite.

3.18.2 A third party contractor currently has four part time members of staff employed at the Museum to deliver cleaning provision onsite.

3.20.2 Tenderers will be aware of the issues surrounding the application of the Transfer of Undertakings (Protection of Employment) Regulations 1981 ("TUPE") and the European Acquired Rights Directive 77/187 ("the Directive"), to the competitive tendering process. Having made careful consideration of the potential contract in question, the National Museum’s view is that TUPE and the Directive will apply to this contract.

3.20.3 Prospective tenderers must take their own advice on this matter and tender accordingly. The National Museum accepts no liability whatsoever for any loss or damage suffered by any tenderer who submits a successful bid pursuant to this invitation should it subsequently be held that such bid and the award of the contract to the tenderer does not constitute a transfer within the meaning of TUPE or the Directive. The National Museum will not indemnify the Contractor against any such loss.

3.20.4 Further information about the contractual position of the individual who falls within the scope of TUPE can be requested see 1.7.5. Tenderers should note that this information is provided on the basis that it is confidential and must not be used, other than in connection with this Tender.

3.20.5 Any contractual position of the individual concerned must be acknowledged in the TUPE process, but does not have to be reflected in the contract proposal overall. I.e. the individual concerned does not need to remain working onsite at the Museum during the hours currently worked onsite. It is the responsibility of the tenderer to satisfy the requirements of the tender and potential contract as well as the application of TUPE and the directive as appropriate.

3.20.6 Tenderers are required to confirm whether their Tender is submitted on the basis that TUPE applies and, where this is so, whether the effects of TUPE have been taken into account in the submission of their rates.

**Part Two – Schedule of Services**

**Cleaning Schedule to be carried out listed in terms of MINIMUM standard. Museum Specifics (site open 9.30am until 5pm), opening to the public at 10am and closing at 5.00pm.**

**Daily (inc. weekends and bank holidays)**

**Clean the Toilets (M, F, Disabled) in all locations: -**

* Pumphouse Welcome Centre – M,F, 1x Disables)
* Onboard HMS Caroline (M,F, 2 x Disabled)

**All toilet accommodation** –

* Clean basin, taps and mirrors.
* Clean tiled splash backs and unit surfaces.
* Remove marks from doors, walls and soap dispensers.
* Damp dust all pips, cisterns, hand dryer bodies and ledges to a height of 5ft 6”.
* Clean and disinfect urinals.
* Clean and disinfect toilet bowls.
* Sweep then mop wash the floor area.
* Clean, disinfect both sides of the toilet seat and dry polish.
* Empty waste bins and replace bin liner.
* Replenish as required the toilet rolls and hand soap.
* Clean the baby changing unit where fitted.
* Ensure all cubicle toilet brushes and holders are clean.
* Wipe all wall surfaces and doors.
* Clean door handles and surrounds.

**Daily (inc. weekends and bank holidays)**

**Attend to the Ticket desk & Pumphouse**

* Empty all waste bins.
* Replace bin liner where necessary.
* Clean floor areas as necessary.
* Dust furniture, fittings and ledges to a height of 5ft 6”.
* Dust and polish desks where possible.
* Remove marks from doors and frames.
* Wipe Internal & external windows

**Twice Weekly - Attend to the Operations Office**

* Empty all waste bins & replace bin liner where necessary.
* Vacuum and mop floor areas as necessary.
* Dust furniture, fittings and ledges to a height of 5ft 6”.
* Dust and polish desks where possible.
* Remove marks from doors and frames.
* Wipe Internal & external windows, including conference room glass
* Clean microwave

**Daily (inc. weekends and bank holidays) – outdoor public realm**

* Empty and replace liner in all external bins and pick up any litter on the car park, footpaths/bridge, picnic area and park.

**Daily (inc. weekends and bank holidays) – The Pump House**

* Empty the internal waste bins.
* Brush/mop all public area floors
* Remove marks from doors, walls & display boards where possible
* Clean/dust glass display cases
* Dust furniture, fittings and horizontal surfaces to a height of 5ft 6”.
* As other directed by Facilities Manager (such as response to spillages).

**Weekly – The Brow**

* Empty the internal waste bins.
* Brush/mop the floors
* Remove marks from walls where possible
* Dust furniture, fittings and horizontal surfaces to a height of 5ft 6”.
* As other directed by Facilities Manager (such as response to spillages).

**Various Daily/Weekly – Drill Hall**

* Empty the waste bin and replace the liner (daily)
* Mop heavy footfall areas (daily)
* Remove marks from doors, walls & display boards where possible (daily)
* Dust furniture, fittings and horizontal surfaces (including seats) to a height of 5ft 6” (twice weekly)
* Mop floor area (Weekly)

**Once Monthly, as instructed – Project Office**

* Empty the waste bin and replace the liner
* Vacuum hallways & kitchen
* Remove marks from all doors, walls & display boards where possible
* Dust furniture, fittings and horizontal surfaces (including seats) to a height of 5ft 6”
* Clean 1 male, 1 female and 1 individual bathroom as per the previous toilet accommodation list.

**Once Monthly, External Window Clean (Pumphouse)**

* Clean the external windows on the ground floor and level 1.

**All other Exhibition Areas (upper & lower decks, the Engine Room & Education room, Daily)**

* Empty all waste bins & replace bin liner where necessary.
* Brush & mop all floor areas as necessary.
* Dust furniture, fittings and horizontal surfaces to a height of 5ft 6”.
* Remove marks from walls, doors, frames & exhibition boards

**An annual, overall price is to be submitted based on the requirements along with an appropriate breakdown of daily/hours costs as appropriate.**

**Additional event/operational support– price is to be submitted on a per hour basis invoiced separately as functions and bookings require.**

**Section 4**

**Tender Assessment and Evaluation**

**4.1 Evaluation of Tenders (Compliance)**

**4.1.1** Submitted tenders will be subject to a compliance check, selection and finally a quality and price evaluation by means of a structured process in order to determine the tender, from a suitably qualified and experienced organisation, that in the NMRN’s opinion offers best value to the NMRN.

4.1.2 **Stage one:** The initial compliance phase will include checks to ensure the documents have been completed correctly and all necessary information has been provided. Tender responses correctly completed with all relevant information will proceed to **Stage two**. Any tender responses not correctly completed in accordance with the requirements of this ITT and/or containing omissions will be rejected at this point. Where a tender response is rejected at this point it will automatically be disqualified and will not be further evaluated.

4.1.3  **Stage two:** Detailed tenders responses to the requirements set out in this ITT will be assessed to determine the most economically advantageous tender using the criteria and weightings detailed below.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Evaluation** | **Criteria** | **Weighting** |
| Qualitative | Quality of method and approach | 60% |
| Commercial | Commercial/ Value for money | 40% |

**4.2 Evaluation of Tenders (Selection)**

4.2.1 The Selection stage will evaluate Tenderers on the following aspects of their responses to the questionnaire in Section 7 of the Tender document.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 7.1 | General Information | Not assessed – for information only |
| 7.2 | Consortia Information | Not assessed – for information only |
| 6.3 | Insolvency and Criminal Proceedings | Pass / Fail |
| 6.4 | Financial Information | Pass / Fail |
| 6.5 | Insurance Information | Pass / Fail |
| 6.6 | Technical and Professional Capability | Pass / Fail |
| 6.7 | Equalities | Pass / Fail |
| 6.8 | Health and Safety | Pass / Fail |
| 6.9 | Customer Care and Quality Assurance | Pass / Fail |
| 6.10 | Information Security Policy | Pass / Fail |

4.2.2 Only information provided as a direct response to the questionnaires will be evaluated. Information and details which forms part of general company literature or promotional brochures etc. will not form part of the evaluation process. **Marketing material should not be included.**

4.2.3 All questions will be answered.

4.2.4 Please note that the NMRN may require clarification of the answers provided or ask for additional information.

4.2.5 The response should be submitted by an individual of the organisation, company or partnership who has the authority to answer on behalf of that organisation, company or partnership.

4.2.6 Should the response be found to be erroneous or in any other way incorrect, the NMRN reserves the right to disqualify the candidate from the tender.

4.2.7 Each of the above Selection stage aspects will be evaluated separately, with a mark of Pass or Fail. Tenderers will be required to pass all aspects in order to achieve an overall Pass for the Selection stage and therefore have their tender further assessed in the final evaluation phase which covers price.

**4.3 Evaluation of Tenders (Award)**

4.3.1 **Qualitative assessment – 60%**

The **Qualitative** assessment will be made by reviewing the method statements against the requirements of this ITT. Any tender responses not meeting mandatory requirements will be rejected in full at this point and will not be assessed or scored further. Tender responses not rejected will be scored by an evaluation panel appointed by the National Museum for all criteria other than commercial using the following scoring model:

4.3.2 The criteria for consideration will include:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Ref** | **Criteria** | **% Evaluation Weight** |
| A | Approach to the Contract (Quality Control) | 30% |
| B | Contract Resourcing | 30% |

4.3.3 Each reply will be scored according to the assessment given in the table below:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| 0-2 | Unacceptable – Nil or inadequate response. Fails to demonstrate an ability to meet the requirement. |
| 3-4 | Poor – Response is partially relevant and poor. The response addresses some elements of the requirement but contains insufficient/limited detail or explanation to demonstrate how the requirement will be fulfilled. |
| 5-7 | Acceptable – Response is relevant and acceptable. The response addresses a broad understanding of the requirement but may lack details of how the requirement will be fulfilled in certain areas. |
| 8-9 | Good – Response is relevant and good. The response is sufficiently detailed to demonstrate a good understanding and provides details on how the requirements will be fulfilled. |
| 10 | Excellent – Response is completely relevant and excellent overall. The response is comprehensive, unambiguous and demonstrates a thorough understanding of the requirement and provides details of how the requirement will be met in full. |

The Qualitative Method of Approach will consider:

* Relevant skills and experience
* Understanding of the brief
* Quality of the method statement and approach

4.3.4 **Commercial evaluation – 40%**

The **Commercial** evaluation will be based on your “Overall Price” as calculated in accordance with requirements of the Pricing Schedule and evaluated by the evaluation panel. Prices must not be subject to any pricing assumptions, qualifications or indexation not provided for explicitly by the National Museum. In the event that any prices are expressed as being subject to any pricing assumptions, qualifications or indexation not provided for by the National Museum as part of the pricing approach, the National Museum may reject the full tender response at this point. The National Museum may also reject any tender response where the Overall Price for the services is considered to be abnormally low following the relevant processes set out under EU procurement rules. A maximum offer score will be awarded to the tender response offering the lowest “Overall Price”.

* 1. **Stage three:** Following the desktop exercise, the National Museum reserves the right to interview selected candidates only, to demonstrate their proposed solutions to representatives of the NMRN and to answer questions on their bid. Interviews will be used to clarify and validate information received in the tender submission and scores may be adjusted accordingly. Interviews will not be scored in their own right. Interview date TBC.
  2. **The winning tender response** – shall be the tender response scoring the highest percentage score out of 100 when applying the above evaluation methodology.

4.4.2 **Reference Site Visits** – During the tender period, tenderers may be required to arrange access to any of the reference sites referred to in their response for the purpose of demonstration and evaluation by representatives of the NMRN.

Reference site visits are intended to start after 6th May 2019.

**4.5 Variant Bids**

4.5.1 Subject to the submission of a compliant tender, bidders may also submit an alternative price and method for provision of the services or goods which NMRN, at its sole discretion, may or may not pursue.

**4.6 Confidentiality**

4.6.1 NMRN will not disclose to any third party information that is supplied in tenders that is marked as confidential. All other information supplied by bidders to NMRN will similarly be treated in confidence except that references may be sought from banks, existing or past clients, or other referees submitted by the Bidders.

* 1. All information provided by the National Museum in or in connection with this Tender shall be regarded as confidential to the National Museum.
  2. This Invitation to Tender and its accompanying documents shall remain the property of the National Museum and must be returned upon demand.

**4.7 Conflict of Interest**

4.7.1 Bidders are required to confirm that they are not aware of any conflict of interest or any circumstances that could give rise to a conflict of interest in the performance of the proposed Contract.

**4.8 Consortia**

4.8.1 Bids from multi-disciplinary organisations and specially formed consortia are encouraged, but all organisations in specially formed consortia must be identified in the response to the ITT. Each group or consortium will be required to nominate a lead person with whom NMRN can contract or form themselves into a single legal entity before contract award. In the case of group bidders or consortia, each service provider will be required to become jointly and severally responsible for the contract before acceptance.

4.8.2 If the tenderer is a group bidder or consortium, each member of the consortium must be identified separately as part of the response to this ITT.

4.8.3 If the tenderer is a member of a group of companies they should provide information only about themselves and not the Group as a whole (except where Group information is specifically requested by the question).

**Section 5**

**Structure and Format of Response**

**5.1 Introduction**

5.1.1 Your response to this tender document should follow the defined structure as outlined. Your response will be used to evaluate and score the different sections of each proposal received. All parts of this section are deemed **Essential** and require response.

* 1. Please make reference to your guidance materials, service level agreements and standard documentation where applicable in your answers to this ITT. Please supply relevant documentation with your submission. You are asked to answer questions fully and where indicated in the format required. This is to allow easy comparison between the responses of different suppliers in making the assessment.
  2. Any tender not conforming to this requirement is likely to be disqualified.

5.1.2 The response should be presented in A4 format with an easily readable font style and size.

* 1. Tenders must clearly state the following:
  2. Company / Partnership / Consortia

1. the names and addresses of the partners where the Tenderer is a partnership, or the names and addresses of the Directors and Secretary of the Company.
2. the names and addresses of the members of the Company and their shareholdings where the Tenderer is a Company other than a public limited company.
3. the names of the Tenderer’s bankers and 2 other trade references.
   1. Statements
4. that the Tenderer has not engaged in any collusive tendering as detailed at paragraph 1.8 above.
5. that the Tenderer has not canvassed any Trustee or Officer of the Charity as detailed at paragraph 1.8 above.
6. that the Tenderer agrees to maintain client confidentiality throughout the period of the contract.
   1. Other relevant details
7. where suppliers decline to tender for services and/or decline to provide information, the words ‘not applicable’ or ‘not provided’ must be inserted as appropriate.
8. it is recognised that suppliers may wish to deliver part of the supply through use of subcontractors, or through teaming agreements with partners. Where suppliers are using other parties in the supply, the words ‘third party supply’ must be inserted together with a description of the provider and contractual relationship.
9. skills mix including staff competence, relevant experience and qualifications.
10. availability of the Tenderer’s key staff during the contract period.
11. how the Tenderer proposes to meet the requirements set out in the specification over a 2-4 year strategic cycle.
12. details of Tenderer’s limit to liability

**5.2 Approach to the Contract (Quality Control)**

5.2.1 Contractors should describe how they will approach the implementation and performance of this contract with particular regard to the requirements outlined in the Schedule of Requirements. Contractors should outline their proposals for on-going quality control during the project and how they will remedy any failures.

**5.3 Project Resourcing**

5.3.1 Contractors should describe the resources that they will be deploying on this contract if they are successful, stating whether any staff resources are currently in place or will require to be recruited. They should also give indications as to the background and knowledge of key personnel who will be deployed in the delivery of this contract.

5.3.2 Explain any sub-contract arrangements that you will depend on to deliver the contract and explaining how you will manage this/these relationships with other stakeholders (if any).

Any Lead Times between award of Contract and start of Services should be highlighted.

**Section 6**

**Pricing Proposals**

The Tender should include the price in Pounds Sterling (GBP) of providing the Service(s) including all costs, fees and other charges, exclusive of VAT.

Pricing Proposals should be in the following format:

6.1 Cyclical Cleaning for HMS Caroline & The Pump House

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Item** | **Description** | **Offer Price £ ex VAT per annum** |
| 1 | Overall Annual Price |  |
| 2 | Overall weekly/monthly price |  |
| 3 | Equivilant Hourly Rate |  |

6.2 Additional Cleaning:

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Item** | **Description** | **Offer Price £ ex VAT per event/hour** |
| 1 | Function Cleaning Per Hour |  |
| 2 | Emergency call outs (maximum 2 hour response) per hour |  |
| 3 | Standard additional cleaning per hour |  |
| 4 | Late Night cleaning per hour |  |

Details on how variations in workload volumes will be responded to should also be included.

Signature:

Designation:

Company:

Date:

Note that **Pricing Proposals** should be completed in full and must be signed by a person properly authorised to do so on behalf of the bidding organisation

**Section 7**

**Supplier Questionnaire**

**7.1 General Information**

7.1.1 Full legal name, address and website of the Potential Provider in whose name the tender will be submitted (the Prime or Single contractor):

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Company Name** |  |
| **Address from which the contract will be delivered** |  |
| **Town/City** |  |
| **Postcode** |  |
| **Country** |  |
| **Website** |  |

7.1.2 Name, position, telephone number and email address of the main contact for this project:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Name** |  |
| **Position** |  |
| **Telephone Number** |  |
| **Fax Number** |  |
| **Email Address** |  |

7.1.3 Current legal status of Potential Provider (e.g. partnership, private limited company, etc.)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | **Please tick one box** |
| **Sole Trader** |  |
| **Partnership** |  |
| **Public Limited Company** |  |
| **Private Limited Company** |  |
| **Public Sector (including Registered Charities, NDPBs, Housing Associations)** |  |
| **Other (*please state)*** |  |

7.1.4 Date and place of formation of the Potential Provider and, if applicable, registration under the Companies Act 2006[[1]](#footnote-1). Please provide copies of Certificates of Incorporation (where appropriate) and any changes of name, registered office and principal place of business.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Date of Formation** |  |
| **Place of Formation** |  |
| **Date of Registration** |  |
| **Company Registration Number** |  |
| **Certificates enclosed** |  |
| **Registered VAT Number** |  |
| **Registered Office** |  |
| **Principal Place of business** |  |

**Ownership Structure**

7.1.5 If the Organisation is a member of a group of companies, give the full legal name and address of the Parent/ Holding Company, if applicable:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Company Name** |  |
| **Address** |  |
| **Town/City** |  |
| **Postcode** |  |
| **Country** |  |
| **Company Registration Number[[2]](#footnote-2)** |  |

7.1.6 Full legal name and address of (ultimate) Parent/Holding Company, if applicable:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Company Name** |  |
| **Address** |  |
| **Town/City** |  |
| **Postcode** |  |
| **Country** |  |
| **Company Registration Number[[3]](#footnote-3)** |  |

7.1.7 If the Potential Provider is a division or subsidiary, what is the relationship with the Parent Company (e.g. 100% owned subsidiary)

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Relationship** |  |

7.1.8 Please provide a one-page chart illustrating the ownership of the Potential Provider including relations to any parent or other group or holding companies.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Ownership structure enclosed (please tick  )** |  |

7.1.9 Please provide a brief history of the Potential Provider’s organisation.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Brief history of the Potential Provider’s organisation, no more than 400 words, including details of any parent and associated companies and any changes of ownership over the last 5 years including details of significant pending developments, changes in financial structure or ownership, prospective take-over bids, buy-outs and closures etc. which are currently in the public domain.** |  |

7.1.10 Is the Potential Provider a consortium joint venture or other arrangement? If so, and if it is available, please provide details of the constitution and percentage shareholdings.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Consortium** |  |
| ***If yes, please complete the table below:*** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Organisation** | **Percentage Shareholding** |
|  |  |
|  |  |

7.1.11 Registration with a professional body.

Where applicable, is the Potential Provider registered with the appropriate trade or professional register(s) in the EU member state where it is established (as set out in Annex IX B of Directive 2004/18/EC) under the conditions laid down by that member state[[4]](#footnote-4)).

|  |
| --- |
| **Evidence of Registration with appropriate professional/trade body**  *Either insert required details or state ‘None’* |
|  |

7.1.12 VAT registration number

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **VAT Registration Number** |  |

7.1.13 I am able to confirm the following insurances are in place and provide a copy of said copy certificates upon commencement of any contract.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Public Liability (min 5 mil - please tick  )** |  |
| **Company: -** | **Policy Number: -** |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Employers Liability Insurance (please tick  )** |  |
| **Company: -** | **Policy Number: -** |

**7.2 Consortia Information**

***All Potential Providers should answer question 7.2.1.*** *Where a Potential Provider at this stage of the process intends to sub-contract they should answer questions 7.2.2 and 7.2.3 below. Where a Potential Provider becomes aware of the intention to sub-contract at later stages in the procurement they are required to notify NMRN of this and provide the information requested below at that time. Where a Potential Provider is a consortium, they should indicate which members are proposing to deliver the services.*

7.2.1 Please tick the box below which applies:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **(a) Your organisation is bidding to provide all the services required itself (if ticked, go to Section 3)** |  |
| **(b) Your organisation is bidding in the role of Prime Contractor and intends to use the third parties to provide some services** |  |
| **(c) The Potential Provider is a consortium** |  |

7.2.2 If your answer to 7.2.1 is (b) or (c), please indicate in the table below (by inserting the relevant company/ organisation name) the role your partner organisation(s) will undertake or potentially undertake as part of this service.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Requirement** | **Company/Organisation** | **How much of the requirement and what will they directly deliver (%)** |
|  |  |  |
|  |  |  |

7.2.3 If your answer to 7.2.1 is (b) and you are unable to confirm all partners (complete a supply chain) at this stage, you will need to demonstrate a satisfactory methodology and track record of delivering a supply chain. Please give a brief outline on policy regarding the use of partner organisations and, if applicable, the extent to which it is envisaged they may be used in any contract.

|  |
| --- |
| **Methodology for procuring supply chain (no more than 300 words)** |
|  |

**7.3 Insolvency and Criminal Proceedings**

7.3.1 Has the organisation or any of the directors, partners or proprietors been in a state of bankruptcy, insolvency, compulsory winding up, receivership, composition with creditors or subject to relevant proceedings?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

7.3.2 Has the organisation or any of the directors, partners or proprietors been convicted of a criminal offence related to business or professional conduct?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

**If you are completing the questionnaire as a primary contractor, please confirm this in section 3 for all your proposed consortium members and any other third parties you are considering using to provide the service to the National Museum of the Royal Navy**

**7.4 Financial Information**

7.4.1 Please provide the following financial information or an explanation as to why this information cannot be provided:

1. A copy of the most recent audited accounts for your organisation that cover the last three years of trading or for the period that is available if trading for less than three years.

or

1. A statement of the organisation’s turnover, Profit & Loss and cash flow position for the most recent full year of trading (or part year if full year not applicable) and an end period balance sheet, where this information is not available in an audited form at (a).

or

1. Where (a) and (b) cannot be provided, a statement of the organisation’s cash flow forecast for the current year and a bank letter or statement from the relevant Director or Accountant outlining the current cash and credit facility position.

and

1. If the organisation is a subsidiary of a group, (a) or (c) are required for both the subsidiary and the ultimate parent company. Where a consortium or association is proposed the information is requested for each member company.

and

1. Please provide a statement of the organisation’s turnover that relates directly to the supply of this service for the past three years, or for the period the organisation has been trading (if less than three years) in the boxes below:

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Year Ended** | **XX/XX/XXXX** | **XX/XX/XXXX** | **XX/XX/XXXX** |
| **Turnover (£)** | **£……………………………..** | **£……………………………..** | **£……………………………..** |

7.4.2 Parent company and/or other guarantees of performance and financial standing may be required if considered appropriate as well as confirmation of the organisation’s willingness to arrange for a guarantee or a performance bond.

Where the potential provider is dependent financially on a parent company to support its application for this procurement, it must indicate in the box below whether a Parent Guarantee is available if requested.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Where required, Parent Guarantee available?** | YES / NO *(please delete)* |

7.4.3 Name and address of principal banker:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Bank Name** |  |
| **Address** |  |
| **Town/City** |  |
| **Postcode** |  |
| **Telephone** |  |
| **Email Address** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **If requested, would you be willing to provide a Banker’s reference?** | YES / NO *(please delete)* |

7.4.4 Has your business met the terms of its banking contracts or any loan arrangements or mortgages during the past year?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **If the answer is no, please provide reasons and state what action has been taken by you to rectify the situation?** |  |

7.4.5 Has your business met all its obligations to make payments as they fall due to its suppliers, staff and/or landlord/licensor during the past year?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **If the answer is no, please provide reasons and state what action has been taken by you to rectify the situation?** |  |

**7.5 Technical or Professional Capability**

Bidders are required to provide evidence of having the necessary capacity and capability to deliver the requirements of the contract.

Bidding organisations may demonstrate their experience in delivering goods, services and works similar to the current contract using examples from:

* Within their own organisation (bidders may rely on experience of personnel that they intend to use to carry out the current requirement, even if that experience was gained whilst working for a different organisation)
* Other consortium members (where a consortium bid is being proposed)
* Named sub-contractors (where sub-contractors are being used and their identity is known).

7.6.1 Please provide two examples below:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Please provide your first relevant example that demonstrates your organisations, or, where relevant consortium members and/or named sub-contractors experience in delivering similar goods, services or works to the requirements of this procurement exercise.  For goods and services contracts your examples must be from within the last three years and for works contracts your examples must be from within the last five years.  The information you provide should cover the following areas:   * A description of the goods, works or services delivered; * Contract value and dates; * Previous or current customer details; * Details of where you have been able to demonstrate added value through the adoption of innovative solutions.   Either use the space provided or attach a document to your response, which should be no longer than 2 pages of A4 |  |
| Please provide your first relevant example that demonstrates your organisations, or, where relevant consortium members and/or named sub-contractors experience in delivering similar goods, services or works to the requirements of this procurement exercise.  For goods and services contracts your examples must be from within the last three years and for works contracts your examples must be from within the last five years.  The information you provide should cover the following areas:   * A description of the goods, works or services delivered; * Contract value and dates; * Previous or current customer details; * Details of where you have been able to demonstrate added value through the adoption of innovative solutions.   Either use the space provided or attach a document to your response, which should be no longer than 2 pages of A4 |  |

7.6.2

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| In relation to two examples above, please attach confirmation that the requirements were delivered successfully e.g. acceptance/completion certificates or customer written declaration (if available) |  |

7.6.3

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Please provide a statement of the technical resources such as the tools, plant, facilities and technical equipment available to your organisation, or, where relevant consortium members and/or named sub- contractors in relation to the delivery of this contract.  Please refer to the Specification in Section 3 of this document  **Guidance –** *The buyer will use the information you provide to evaluate whether your organisation, consortium members and/or named sub-contractors have the required technical resources to deliver the requirement.* |  |
| Please confirm whether or not your organisation, consortium members have:   * Defaulted on the delivery of a contract within the last 3 years (goods and services) or 5 years (works) * Had a contract cancelled, or not renewed, for failure to perform within the last 3 years (goods and services) or 5 years (works   If any of the above applies, please provide an explanation of the action you have taken to prevent a re-occurrence  **Guidance** – *The buyer will use the information to determine whether you have a successful record of delivery.* |  |

**7.6 Equalities**

7.7.1 Does your organisation comply with your statutory obligations under the Equality Act 2010?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

7.7.2 If relevant to the status of your organisation, i.e. if you have more than 5 staff, please attach a copy of your Equality and Diversity policy and/or equal opportunities policy with your response

7.7.3 In the last three years has any finding of unlawful discrimination been made against your business or organisation by any court or employment tribunal, an Employment Appeal Tribunal or any other court (or in comparable proceedings in jurisdiction other than the UK)?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| If you answered ‘yes’ to the above question, provide a summary of the finding or judgement and explain what action you have taken to prevent similar unlawful discrimination from reoccurring.  **Guidance** – *Buyer may not be able to select a bidder to tender if it has been found to have unlawfully discriminated in the last three years unless it has provided compelling evidence that it has taken robust and appropriate action to prevent similar unlawful discrimination reoccurring* | + |

7.7.4 In the last three years, has your organisation had a complaint upheld following a formal investigation by the Equality and Human Rights Commission or it predecessors (or a comparable body in the jurisdiction other than the UK), on grounds of alleged unlawful discrimination?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| If you answered ‘yes’, provide a summary of the nature of the investigation and an explanation of the outcome (so far) of the investigation. If the investigation upheld the complaint against your organisation, provide an explanation of what action (if any) you have taken to prevent unlawful discrimination from re-occurring.  **Guidance** – *Buyer may not be able to select a bidder if a complaint is upheld following investigation, unless robust and appropriate action has been taken to prevent similar unlawful discrimination from reoccurring* |  |

**7.7 Health and Safety**

7.8.1 Does your organisation have a written Health and Safety Policy?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

7.8.2 Does your organisation ensure compliance with the Health and Safety at Work Act 1974?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

7.8.3 Does your organisation train staff in Health and Safety?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

7.8.4 Please provide the name of the person in the business specifically responsible for health and safety matters:

­­­­­­­­­­­­­\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_

**7.9 Information Security Policy**

7.9.1 Does your firm have a policy on the protection of client data with respect to the statutory requirements on Data Protection, Freedom of Information and Environmental Information Regulations and confidentiality?

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Please provide details |  |

7.9.2 Please provide any further information you think might be relevant to the provision of this service such as: any additional skills or processes your organisation possesses which you consider would lead to additional value/ benefit for the NMRN

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Please provide details |  |

**7.10 Design and Creativity Match**

7.9.1 Does your submission acknowledge each of the mandatory specifications shown in the schedule of services and

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Yes** |  | **No** |  |

**Section 8**

**Form of Tender**

**To: NMRN**

**Dear Sir/Madam**

**TENDER FOR:**

1. I/We\* the undersigned DO HEREBY UNDERTAKE on the acceptance by the NMRN of my/our\* tender to supply and/or deliver the goods and/or services on such terms and conditions and in accordance with such specifications as are contained or incorporated in the invitation to tender.
2. Any prices, rates or discounts quoted in this tender are valid for 90 days after the tender return date and we confirm that the terms of the tender will remain binding upon us and may be accepted by you at any time before the expiry of that period.

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signed |  |
| Name |  |
| Position in Organisation |  |
| Duly authorised to sign tenders for and on behalf of [Name] |  |
| Registered Address |  |
| Nationality of Company |  |
| Date |  |

**Section 9**

**Certificate of Non-Collusion**

**TO: NMRN**

**RE:**

The essence of the public procurement process is that the NMRN shall receive bona fide competitive tenders from all Tenderers. We, the undersigned, hereby certify that this is a bona fide bid and (except as authorised in the Invitation to Tender) we have not, and insofar as we are aware neither has any of our (or any of our proposed sub-contractors) officers, employees, servants or agents:

1. Entered into any agreement with any other person with the aim of preventing bids being made or as to the fixing or adjusting of the amount of any bid or the conditions on which any bid is made; or
2. Informed any other person, other than the person calling for this bid, of the amount or the approximate amount of the bid, except where the disclosure, in confidence, of the amount of the bit was necessary to obtain quotations necessary for the preparation of the bid for insurance, for performance bonds and/or contract guarantee bonds or for professional advice required for the preparation of the bid; or
3. Caused or induced any person to enter into such an agreement as is mentioned in paragraph (a) above or to inform us of the amount or the approximate amount of any rival bid for the Contract; or
4. Committed an offence under any applicable laws, statutes, regulations and codes relating to anti-bribery and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010; or
5. Offered or agreed to pay or give any sum of money, inducement or valuable consideration directly or indirectly to any person for doing or having done or causing or having caused to be done in relation to any other Bid or proposed Bid for the works any act or omission; or
6. Canvassed any other persons referred to in paragraph (a) above in connection with the Contract; or
7. Contacted any officer of NMRN or their agents about any aspect of the contract including (but without limitation) for the purposes of discussing the possible transfer to the employment of the Tenderer of such officer or agent for the purposes of the Framework Contract or for soliciting information in connection with the Contract.

We also undertake that we shall not procure the doing of any of the acts mentioned in paragraphs 1 to 7 above before the hour or date specified for the return of the bid nor (in the event of the bid being accepted) shall we do so while the resulting contract(s) continue in force between us (or our successors in title) and NMRN.

In this certificate, the word ‘person’ includes any person, body or association, corporate or incorporate and ‘agreement’ includes any arrangement whether formal or informal and whether legally binding or not

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signed |  |
| Name |  |
| Position in Organisation |  |
| For and behalf of |  |
| Date |  |

**Appendix 1**

**THIS AGREEMENT** is made on [          ] 2017

**BETWEEN**

1. **The National Museum of the Royal Navy** a company limited by guarantee and incorporated under number 6699696 with registered charity number 1126283 whose registered office is at H M Naval Base, PP66, Portsmouth, Hampshire PO1 3NH (“the Supplier”); and
2. **[          ]** a company registered in England and Wales with number [          ] whose registered office is at [          ] OR IF A PERSON **[          ]** of **[          ]** (”the Customer”).

**BACKGROUND**

The Customer wishes to purchase and the Supplier wishes to supply certain services subject to the following terms and conditions.

**NOW IT IS AGREED** as follows:

1. INTERPRETATION
   1. **Definitions**

In this Agreement the following words and expressions shall have the following meanings:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Charges** | the Supplier’s charges for the Services as set out in Schedule 1 and any other sums due to the Supplier under this Agreement; |
| **Commencement Date** | [the date of this Agreement;] |
| **Confidential Information** | all information disclosed by or on behalf of a party (in whatever medium including in written, oral, visual or electronic form and whether before or after the date of this Agreement) including all business, financial, commercial, technical, operational, organisational, legal, management and marketing information; |
| **Deliverables** | any documents, products and materials to be developed and provided by the Supplier as part of or in connection with the Services, including any products of the Services; |
| **Intellectual Property** | all inventions, patents, utility models, designs (including rights relating to semi-conductor topographies), database rights, copyright and related rights, rights in get up and trade marks (in each case whether registered or unregistered), together with all rights to the grant of and applications for the same and including all similar or analogous rights and all other rights in the nature of intellectual and industrial property throughout the world and all future rights of such nature; and |
| **Services** | the services described in **Error! Reference source not found.**, including the development and provision of any Deliverables. |

* 1. Construction
     1. In this Agreement, unless otherwise specified or the context otherwise requires:
        1. words importing the singular only shall include the plural and vice versa;
        2. words importing the whole shall be treated as including a reference to any part;
        3. reference to this Agreement or to any other document is a reference to this Agreement or to that other document as modified, amended, varied, supplemented, assigned, novated or replaced from time to time as permitted by the provisions of this Agreement;
        4. reference to any legal term for any action, remedy, method of judicial proceeding, legal document, legal status, court, official or any legal concept, state of affairs or thing shall in respect of any jurisdiction other than England be deemed to include that which most closely approximates in that jurisdiction to the English legal term; and
        5. references to termination of this Agreement shall include its expiry.
     2. Any phrase in this Agreement introduced by the term “include”, “including”, “in particular” or similar expression shall be construed as illustrative and shall not limit the sense of the words preceding that term.
     3. Headings used in this Agreement are for reference only and shall not affect its construction or interpretation.
  2. Other references

In this Agreement a reference to:

* + 1. **this Agreement** means this agreement including all Schedules, Annexures, Exhibits and other attachments and recitals to this agreement;
    2. **business day** means a day, other than a Saturday or a Sunday, on which banks are open for business in London;
    3. **parties** means the Customer and the Supplier collectively, and “party” means either of them and their permitted assignees;
    4. **person** includes any individual, firm, company, corporation, body corporate, government, state or agency of state, trust or foundation, or any association, partnership or unincorporated body of two or more of the foregoing (whether or not having separate legal personality and wherever incorporated or established);
    5. **recorded delivery** means special or recorded delivery (or other “proof of delivery” or “proof of posting” service that Royal Mail may from time to time offer) and
    6. **written** or **in writing** includes any non-transitory form of visible reproduction of words including email but not fax, email or, any form of messaging via social media or text message.

1. duration

This Agreement shall come into effect on the Commencement Date and, subject to provisions for earlier termination, shall continue unless and until terminated by either party giving to the other at least [          ] months’ notice in writing.

1. Services
   1. The Supplier shall provide and the Customer shall receive the Services on the terms set out in this Agreement.
   2. The Supplier shall:
      1. co-operate with the Customer in all matters relating to the Services;
      2. observe all health and safety rules and regulations and any other security requirements that apply at any of the Customer’s premises. The Customer reserves the right to refuse the Supplier access to the Customer’s premises which is not necessary for the performance of the Services;
      3. notify the Customer as soon as it becomes aware of any health and safety hazards or issues which arise in relation to the Services; and
      4. obtain, and at all times maintain, all necessary licences and consents and comply with all relevant legislation in relation to:
         1. the Services and their use by the Customer (including use of the Customer’s equipment and software in conjunction with the Supplier’s equipment and software); and
         2. use by the Supplier of the Deliverables and all documents, information and materials provided by the Supplier [or its agents, subcontractors, consultants or employees], including [computer programs, data, reports and specifications.
   3. The Supplier may not charge for the time it spends assessing or responding to a request from the Customer for a change to the Services except with the prior written agreement of the Customer.
   4. The Supplier acknowledges that:
      1. it may be providing the Services for the benefit of any company in relation to which the Customer is a “group undertaking” as defined in section 1161 of the Companies Act 2006 or for the benefit of any unincorporated charity controlled by the Customer or any such company; and
      2. any such company is a third party beneficiary which may enforce the terms of this Agreement in accordance with the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999.
2. Customer’s obligations
   1. The Customer shall:
      1. use reasonable endeavours to co-operate with the Supplier in matters relating to the Services;
      2. provide such access to the Customer’s premises and data, and such office accommodation and other facilities as may reasonably be requested by the Supplier and agreed with the Customer in writing in advance, for the purposes of the Services;
      3. provide such information as the Supplier may reasonably request and the Customer considers reasonably necessary, in order for the Customer to carry out the Services in a timely manner; and
      4. inform the Supplier of all health and safety rules and regulations and any other security requirements that apply at any of the Customer’s premises.
   2. Actual or potential non-compliance by the Customer with any of its obligations in this clause and elsewhere shall only relieve the Supplier from performance under this Agreement:
      1. to the extent that it restricts or precludes performance of the Services by the Supplier, and
      2. if the Supplier has notified details to the Customer in writing promptly after the actual or potential non-compliance has come to its attention.
3. performance of the Services
   1. The Supplier shall:
      1. perform the Services with reasonable skill and care and in accordance with generally recognised commercial practices and standards in the industry for similar services;
      2. use personnel who are suitably skilled and experienced to perform tasks assigned to them, and in sufficient number to ensure that the Supplier’s obligations are fulfilled;
      3. ensure that the Services conform in all respects and at all times with any specification or description for the Services agreed by the parties and comply with all applicable legislation;
      4. ensure that the Deliverables are of satisfactory quality; and
      5. meet any agreed performance dates and time for performance by the Supplier shall be of the essence of this Agreement.
   2. If the Supplier is in material breach of clause 5.1, the Customer may (without prejudice to any other rights it may have, including termination for material or repeated breach under clauses 13.1.1 and 13.1.2):
      1. refuse to accept any subsequent performance of the Services which the Supplier attempts to make;
      2. purchase substitute services from elsewhere;
      3. hold the Supplier accountable for any loss and additional costs incurred; and
      4. have all sums previously paid by the Customer to the Supplier under this Agreement refunded by the Supplier less a reasonable charge for provision of the Services up to the date of the breach.
   3. The Customer’s rights under this Agreement are in addition to the statutory terms implied in favour of the Customer by the Supply of Goods and Services Act 1982 and any other statute.
   4. During the term of this Agreement and for a period of one year afterwards the Supplier shall maintain in force the following insurance policies with reputable insurance companies:
      1. public liability insurance with a limit of at least [[          ] million (£[          ]) per claim]; and
      2. professional indemnity insurance with a limit of at least [[          ] million (£[          ]) for claims arising from a single event or series of related events in a single calendar year.
   5. The provisions of this clause 5 shall extend to any substituted or remedial services provided by the Supplier.
4. CHARGES and Payment
   1. In consideration of the provision of the Services, the Customer shall pay to the Supplier the Charges. Unless specified in Schedule 1, the Customer shall be under no obligation to reimburse to the Supplier costs and expenses incurred by the Supplier in the performance of the Services.
   2. Where Services are provided on a time and materials basis:
      1. the Supplier’s standard daily fee rates for each person are calculated on the basis of an eight-hour day, worked between 8.00 am and 5.00 pm on weekdays (excluding public holidays);
      2. all materials shall be supplied at cost unless specified in Schedule 2;
      3. the Supplier shall not be entitled to charge on a pro-rata basis for part-days worked by the Supplier’s personnel unless it has the Customer’s prior written consent to do so;
      4. the Supplier shall ensure that the Supplier’s personnel complete time sheets recording time spent on the Services, and the Supplier shall use such time sheets to calculate the charges covered by each monthly invoice;
      5. each invoice shall set out the time spent by each of the Supplier’s personnel and be accompanied by timesheets; and
      6. the Supplier shall maintain complete and accurate records of the time spent and materials used by the Supplier in providing the Services in such form as the Customer shall approve. The Supplier shall allow the Customer and its agents to inspect and take copies of such records at all reasonable times on request.
   3. All Charges are expressed exclusive of VAT. The Customer shall pay to the Supplier, in addition to the Charges, the amount of VAT (if any) which is properly chargeable by the Supplier to the Customer on or in respect of the Charges.
   4. Unless otherwise specified in Schedule 1, the Charges and any reimbursable costs and expenses shall be invoiced monthly in arrears. Invoices for agreed expenses shall be payable only if accompanied by a detailed breakdown of the expenses and relevant receipts.
   5. Payment of invoices in relation to which there is no bona fide dispute shall be made in full within 30 days of the date of invoice. Payment of invoices in relation to which there is a bona fide dispute shall be made within 45 days of settlement of the dispute. The time for payment of the Charges shall not be of the essence of this Agreement.
   6. the Supplier to the Customer against any liability of the Customer to the Supplier, whether either liability is present or future, liquidated or unliquidated, and whether or not either liability arises under this Agreement. If the liabilities to be set off are expressed in different currencies, the Customer may convert either liability at a market rate of exchange for the purpose of set-off. Any exercise by the Customer of its rights under this clause shall not limit or affect any other rights or remedies available to it under this Agreement or otherwise.
5. CONFIDENTIALITY
   1. Each party shall use the Confidential Information of the other party disclosed to it (by whoever disclosed) only for the proper performance of its duties under the Agreement and shall not without the disclosing party’s written consent disclose or permit the disclosure of the Confidential Information except in confidence for the proper performance of its duties under the Agreement to those of its employees, officers and professional advisers who need to have access to it.
   2. The provisions of clause 7.1shall not apply to Confidential Information that:
      1. the receiving party can prove was known to the receiving party or in its possession before that information was acquired from, or from some person on behalf of, the disclosing party;
      2. is in or enters the public domain through no wrongful default of the receiving party or any person on its behalf, provided that this clause 7.2.2 shall only apply from the date that the relevant Confidential Information enters the public domain;
      3. the receiving party receives from a third party without similar obligations of confidence in circumstances where the third party did not obtain that information as a result of a breach of an obligation of confidence; or
      4. is required to be disclosed by any applicable law or by order of any Court of competent jurisdiction or any government body, agency or regulatory body, to the extent of the required disclosure.
   3. If the receiving party has reasonable grounds to believe that the disclosing party is involved in activity that constitutes an offence under the Bribery Act 2010, it may disclose relevant Confidential Information to the Serious Fraud Office (or other relevant government body) without informing the disclosing party of such disclosure.
   4. Within three (3) days of receipt of a request to do so made at any time and in any event if the Agreement is terminated, the receiving party shall promptly return or destroy (at the option of the disclosing party) all Confidential Information of the disclosing party.
6. Intellectual Property
   1. As between the Supplier and the Customer, all Intellectual Property created in the course of the Services (including in the Deliverables) which subsists now or at any time in the future shall be the exclusive property of the Customer. To the extent that any Intellectual Property created in the course of the Services vests in the Supplier, the Supplier assigns (by way of assignment of present and future rights) without payment all such Intellectual Property to the Customer with full title guarantee. If the Supplier is unable to assign such Intellectual Property (because the laws in another country differ from English law and do not permit such assignment), the Supplier shall immediately on request execute all documents that may be necessary to effect the transaction that most closely resembles the commercial intent of an assignment and is permitted in the relevant territory. Pending the above assignments and remaining formalities relating to such assignments, the Supplier shall hold all such Intellectual Property on trust for the Customer.
7. Indemnity
   1. The Supplier shall indemnify and hold the Customer harmless from all claims and all direct, indirect or consequential liabilities (including loss of profits, loss of business, depletion of goodwill and similar losses), costs, proceedings, damages and expenses (including legal and other professional fees and expenses) awarded against, or incurred or paid by, the Customer as a result of or in connection with:
      1. any alleged or actual infringement, whether or not under English law, of any third party’s Intellectual Property or other rights relating to or arising out of the use of anything created in the course of providing Services; or
      2. any claim made against the Customer in respect of any liability, loss, damage, injury, cost or expense sustained by the Customer’s employees or agents or by any customer or third party to the extent that such liability, loss, damage, injury, cost or expense was caused by, relates to or arises from the provision of the Services as a consequence of a breach or negligent performance or failure or delay in performance of this Agreement by the Supplier.
8. Risk and title in the deliverables and other materials
   1. Title to and risk of damage to or loss of the Deliverables shall pass to the Customer on delivery.
   2. All documents, equipment, drawings, specifications and all other materials and data supplied by the Customer to the Supplier shall, at all times, be and remain as between the Customer and the Supplier the exclusive property of the Customer. They shall be held by the Supplier in safe custody at its own risk and maintained and kept in good condition by the Supplier until returned to the Customer. They shall not be disposed of or used other than in accordance with the Customer’s written instructions or authorisation.**Error! Reference source not found.**
9. Anti-bribery and anti-corruption
   1. The Supplier shall:
      1. comply with all applicable laws, statutes and regulations relating to anti-bribery and anti-corruption including but not limited to the Bribery Act 2010 (**Relevant Requirements**);
      2. not engage in any activity, practice or conduct which would constitute an offence under sections 1, 2 or 6 of the Bribery Act 2010 if such activity, practice or conduct had been carried out in the UK;
      3. have and shall maintain in place throughout the term of this agreement its own policies and procedures, including adequate procedures under the Bribery Act 2010, to ensure compliance with the Relevant Requirements, and will enforce them where appropriate; and
      4. promptly report to the Customer any request or demand for any undue financial or other advantage of any kind received by the Seller in connection with the performance of this Agreement.
   2. Breach of this clause 11 shall be deemed a material breach.
   3. For the purpose of this clause 11 the meaning of adequate procedures and foreign public official and whether a person is associated with another person shall be determined in accordance with section 7(2) of the Bribery Act 2010 (and any guidance issued under section 11 of that Act), sections 6(5) and 6(6) of that Act and section 8 of that Act respectively.
10. DATA PROTECTION
    1. **Properly notified**

Each party warrants that it has made all relevant notifications in accordance with its obligations under the Data Protection Act 1998 to the extent required for the processing of personal data (as defined under that Act) in the performance of its obligations and exercise of its rights under this Agreement.

* 1. **Compliance**

The parties agree to comply with the relevant provisions of the Data Protection Act 1998 and any directions issued by the Information Commissioner in its processing of such personal data.

1. termination
   1. This Agreement may be terminated:
      1. immediately by either party on written notice, if the other is in material breach of an obligation under this Agreement and in the case of any such breach capable of remedy has failed to remedy the breach within a period of 30 days after receipt of written notice to do so;
      2. immediately by either party on written notice, if the other party repeatedly breaches any of the terms of this Agreement in such manner as reasonably demonstrates conduct which is inconsistent with an intention or ability to give effect to the terms of this Agreement.
      3. immediately by either party on written notice:
         1. if the other party is dissolved or struck off the register of companies maintained by Companies House or it suspends or ceases, or threatens to suspend or cease, carrying on all or a substantial part of its business or it is removed from the Register of Companies or ceases to exist (whether or not capable of re-instatement or re-construction);
         2. if a meeting is convened, a petition is filed, a notice is given, a resolution is passed or an order is made for or in connection with the winding up of the other party except for the purpose of a solvent reconstruction, reorganisation, merger or consolidation;
         3. if a person becomes entitled to appoint or has appointed a receiver (including fixed charge or court appointed), administrative receiver, liquidator, administrator, manager, insolvency practitioner or similar officer over the whole or a substantial part of the undertaking, property or assets of the other party;
         4. if the other party stops or suspends, or threatens to stop or suspend, payment of its debts or is unable to pay its debts as they fall due or admits inability to pay its debts or is deemed unable to pay its debts within the meaning of section 123 of the Insolvency Act 1986;
         5. if a statutory demand is presented against the other party (which is not the subject of a bona fide dispute) and remains unsatisfied for more than 21 days;
         6. if the other party commences negotiations with all or any class of its creditors with a view to rescheduling any of its debts or enters into (or proposes to enter into) a composition, scheme of arrangement or voluntary arrangement with any of its creditors or otherwise or a moratorium is agreed imposed or declared in respect of or affecting all or a material part of (or of a particular type of) the debts of the other party;
         7. if notice of intention to appoint an administrator is given by any person (including the other party’s directors, the other party or any qualifying floating charge holder as defined in the Insolvency Act 1986), an application is made to court or an order is made for the appointment of an administrator or if an administrator is appointed or any step is taken by any person with a view to placing the other party into administration as defined by the Insolvency Act 1986; or
         8. if any event or circumstance occurs which under the law of any relevant jurisdiction has an analogous or equivalent effect to any of the events listed in clauses (a) to (g) in relation to the other party.
   2. For the purposes of this clause 13:
      1. a breach shall be considered capable of remedy:
         1. if the party in breach can comply with the provision in question in all respects other than as to the time of performance; and
         2. if time of performance is not of the essence.
   3. Termination of this Agreement for any reason, whether under this clause 13 or not, shall be without prejudice to the accrued rights and liabilities of the parties on the date of termination.
   4. Upon the termination of this Agreement for any reason:
      1. the Supplier shall immediately deliver to the Customer all Deliverables whether or not then complete, and return all materials of the Customer referred to in clause 10.2; and
      2. the Supplier shall, if so requested by the Customer, provide all assistance reasonably required by the Customer to facilitate the smooth transition of the Services to the Customer or any replacement supplier appointed by it. In the absence of agreement, the Customer shall pay for any such assistance at the Supplier’s standard time and material rates.
2. General
   1. Subcontracting and Assignment
      1. The Supplier may not without the prior written consent of the Customer sub-contract to any other person the performance of any of the obligations undertaken by it.
      2. The Customer may assign, transfer (in whole or in part), charge, declare a trust over or deal in any manner with this Agreement or the benefit or burden of or the rights under this Agreement.
      3. The Supplier may not without the prior written consent of the Customer assign, transfer (in whole or in part), charge, declare a trust over or deal in any manner with this Agreement or the benefit or burden of or the rights under this Agreement.
   2. Force Majeure
      1. Neither party shall be liable to the other party for any delay or non-performance of its obligations under this Agreement to the extent that its performance is interrupted or prevented by any act or omission beyond its reasonable control.
      2. Such delay or non-performance shall not constitute a breach of this Agreement and the time for performance shall be extended by a period equivalent to that during which performance is so prevented provided that if such delay or failure persists for sixty (60) days or more, the party not affected may, at its option and if in its opinion it is reasonable for it to do so, terminate this Agreement by giving fourteen (14) days written notice of such termination to the other party.
   3. **Amendments**

No amendment of this Agreement shall be effective unless it is in writing and signed by or on behalf of each of the parties.

* 1. Waivers and Remedies
     1. Except as otherwise stated in this Agreement, the rights and remedies of each party under this Agreement:
        1. are in addition to and not exclusive of any other rights or remedies under this Agreement or the general law; and
        2. may be waived only in writing and specifically.
     2. Delay in exercising or non-exercise of any right under this Agreement is not a waiver of that or any other right.
     3. Partial exercise of any right under this Agreement shall not preclude any further or other exercise of that right or any other right under this Agreement.
     4. Waiver of a breach of any term of this Agreement shall not operate as a waiver of breach of any other term or any subsequent breach of that term.
  2. Severance
     1. If any provision of this Agreement is or becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any jurisdiction, that shall not affect:
        1. the legality, validity or enforceability in that jurisdiction of any other provision of this Agreement; or
        2. the legality, validity or enforceability in any other jurisdiction of that or any other provision of this Agreement.
  3. Entire Agreement
     1. This Agreement:
        1. constitutes the entire agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter of this Agreement; and
        2. supersedes and extinguishes any prior drafts, agreements, undertakings, understandings, promises or conditions, whether oral or written, express or implied between the parties relating to such subject matter.
     2. Each party acknowledges to the other that it has not been induced to enter into this Agreement by, nor has it relied upon, any representation, promise, assurance, warranty or undertaking (whether in writing or not) by or on behalf of the other party or any other person save for those contained in this Agreement. Accordingly, each of the parties acknowledges and agrees that the only remedy available to it in respect of the subject matter of this Agreement shall be for breach of contract under the terms of this Agreement and it shall have no right of action against any other party in respect of any such representation, promise, assurance, warranty or undertaking.
     3. This clause shall not exclude any liability which either party would otherwise have to the other or any right which either of them may have to rescind this Agreement in respect of any statements made fraudulently by the other prior to the execution of this Agreement or any rights which either of them may have in respect of fraudulent concealment by the other.
     4. In the event of a conflict between any of the terms of this Agreement, the conflict shall be resolved according to the following descending order of priority, (i) the clauses of this Agreement, then (ii) the Schedules.
  4. **Survival Of Obligations**

Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, the provisions of clauses 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 13.3, 13.4, and 14 and any other clauses which expressly or impliedly survive termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever shall continue in full force and effect after termination.

* 1. **No Partnership/Agency**

Nothing in this Agreement is intended to or shall operate to create a partnership or joint venture of any kind between the parties, or to authorise either party to act as agent for the other, and neither party shall have authority to act in the name or on behalf of or otherwise to bind the other in any way (including the making of any representation or warranty, the assumption of any obligation or liability and the exercise of any right or power).

* 1. **Rights of Third parties**

Subject to clause 3.4, a person who is not a party has no rights under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce, or to enjoy the benefit of, any provision of this Agreement but this does not affect any right or remedy of a third party which exists or is available apart from that Act.

* 1. Notices
     1. All notices between the Parties with respect to the Agreement shall be in writing and signed by or on behalf of the Party giving it. Any notice shall be duly served (i) on delivery if delivered by hand, (ii) 48 hours after sending if sent by first class post or special or recorded delivery (or other “proof of delivery” or “proof of posting” service that Royal Mail may from time to time offer) or (iii) on sending if sent by fax or email (provided that a copy is also sent by post), provided that in each case the notice is sent to the address of the addressee given at the start of the Agreement or such other address as the addressee may from time to time have notified for the purpose of this condition.
     2. Any notice or communication given under the Agreement shall not be validly served if sent by text messaging via mobile phone.
  2. Governing Law

The Agreement and any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with it (including any non-contractual claims or disputes) shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of England and Wales.

* 1. Jurisdiction

In relation to any legal action or proceedings (a) arising out of or in connection with the Agreement or its implementation or effect or (b) relating to any non-contractual obligations arising out of or in connection with the Agreement, each of the Parties irrevocably submits to the exclusive jurisdiction of the English courts and waives any objection to proceedings in such courts on the grounds of venue or on the grounds that proceedings have been brought in an inappropriate forum.

This Agreement has been entered into on the date stated at the beginning of it.

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Signed for and on behalf of  **[The Supplier]**: | )) |  |
|  |  | (*Signature of director*) |
|  |  |  |
|  |  | (name of director) |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| Signed for and on behalf of  **The National Museum of the Royal Navy**: | )) |  |
|  |  | *(Signature)* |
|  |  |  |
|  |  | (name) |



Charges and other sums payable

**Charges**

[Details of charges and when payable if not monthly in arrears]

**[Costs and expenses]**

[*set out position – or leave out]*

**[Increase in charges]**

[The Supplier may with the prior written consent of the Customer review and increase any of the Charges with effect from [each anniversary] of the Commencement Date] by a percentage not greater than the increase in the retail prices index over the 12 month period up to date on which notice of increase is given. The Supplier shall give the Customer written notice of any such increase not less than 30 days before the date that the increase takes effect.]

1. Potential Providers established outside the United Kingdom may provide equivalent information. For a list of acceptable equivalent information, please refer to Regulation 23(7) of the Public Contracts Regulations 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. Or, for parent companies established outside the United Kingdom, equivalent information as set out in Regulation 23(7) of the Public Contracts Regulations 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. Or, for parent companies established outside the United Kingdom, equivalent information as set out in Regulation 23(7) of the Public Contracts Regulations 2006. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. In the UK this condition is satisfied by registration with Companies House or a declaration on oath that the candidate is carrying on business in the trade in question in the UK at a specific place of business and under a specific trading name. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)